Faculty Senate
Minutes
Clarion University
10/26/20

Faculty Senate met on October 26, 2020 via zoom. J. Knaust chaired the meeting, with the following
senators present: V. Rao, S. Boyden, L. Chambers, C. Childers, J. Croskey, E. Foster, J. Knaust, D.
Knepp, C. Li, A. Love, J. Lyle, J. May, M. K. McConnell, N, O’Neil, J. Phillips, S. Prezzano, A. Roberts,
A. Shannonhouse, R. Shawgo, B. Sweet, L. Taylor, J. Walsh, P. Woodbume.

D. Pehrsson, P. Gent, L. Pierce, S. Spang (student senate), S, Fenske, J. Graham, S. Hoke, B. Hoover, I.
McGee, M. Shaffer, W. Snodgrass were also present.

I, Call to Order — J. Knaust called the meeting to order at 3:30.

1L Approval of the Minutes (10/12, 2020) J. Lyle moved, (C. Childers seconded) minutes approved.

I11. Anpouncements

A. Taculty Senate will consider and vote on CCPS proposals at the November 13,
2020 meeting

Iv. President’s Report-- D. Pehrsson

The president was at another meeting during the start of Senate. Upon arriving, after the Provost’s report,
she reiterated the lack of any retrenchment letters at CUP campus this year. November 4 will be the date
at which the Chancellor will call a major integration meeting, at which various team members from the
three integrating campuses will get together. Soon after, various working groups and sub-groups will be
populated, again, with members from all three institutions. The President will send out a letter this week
asking for facuity to serve on the various committees and working groups. The president made a specific
request that Faculty Senate select one of its own to sit on the Faculty Affairs Committee.

V. Provost Report—P. Gent

P. Gent noted that the mix of courses and their modalities is nearly ready. While there are some classes
that have not yet been categorized, the tentative schedule will have the following mix of course
modalities:

experiential 261

online os16

Face to face lectures and

labs 100 9%
real time remote 265 25%
multi-modal 20 3%

The Provost noted that the CUP website has a button the banner that counts CUP COVID cases. CUP
reports the cases of those students in and around the local campus and community-—anyone who could
possibly have come to campus, or who can come to campus. Approximately 80-90 students are currently
in quarantine, with many fewer in isolation.




Discussion centered on the fixity of the various categories of modality, and related issues. For example, a
class may start out as f21, but if several students test positive, the faculty will have to be flexible in
allowing those students isolating or quarantining to keep up with recorded lectures. On a related note,
discussion occurred on whether perhaps the administration would convert a low enrolled f2f section to
Multi-Modal or Real Time Remote. The provost noted that, as the course/section designations were
determined based on faculty health needs, among other issues, the goal is to meet faculty requests. CUP
currently has 530 in the dorms, and has room for an additional 300 or so in single rooms (one student per
bathroom), and perhaps another 100 in Reinhard Village. Students who do test positive can
quarantine/isolate in their dorm rocm.

In terms of spring semester, the priority is to get current dorm students into rooms, and then use a first
come first served model for students returning to campus. No promises are made to students about being
able to have full f2f schedules, if that is what they want. The administration recognizes a potential PR
problem could arise if they promised students could get fully f2f or wholly online schedules, and then
could not deliver. The administration is still working on verbiage to send to students and parents. The
class schedule is now live, and students can select classes soon. Importantly, they can do this prior to
needing to make their housing decision.

A suggestion was made to create wording on the syllabus to denote modality by section number. While
this could be done in the future, it is not possible to do now, given when the schedule is available to
students. Also, an issue with doing this, and being flexible about which students can opt into our out of
various modalities, is that financial aid restrictions related to taking online classes have been lifted for
fall, but have not been so for Spring.

The Provost noted, happily, that there is no retrenchment letter going out this term. She thanked faculty
who worked to trim temporary positions, and the faculty who have retired.

VL Student Senate — S. Spang
S. Spang noted that the new student senate has been meeting, with full attendance. Student Senate has
held some ‘academic town hall’ meetings to listen to student issues related to academics.

K. Krupa held the town hall meetings and reported on the results. Among the concerns raised are:

1) advising. In specific, the advising workshops held by S. Boyden were seen as very helpful, and
students wish other departments would do the same. Issues raised include faculty not being versed in the
Academic Requirements portion of My Clarion, and often giving poor advice, requiring extra semesters
and costs be incurred.

2) Zoom etiquette. In particular synchronous classes where faculty record zoom lectures, but also post
other lectures, so that the student must spend much more time on class material/lectures than is traditional
for 3-credit courses.

3) fear of repercussions of confronting faculty about grades or other issues related to problems in online
instruction.

4) the impression that tenured faculty, as being evaluated less frequently, are less invested in doing a good
job in zooming.

5) the requirement for electronic applications for some classes that are only operational on a PC, vs a
MAC, and may require the student to purchase the application a second time.

6) courses that require online testing, but have a great many questions (70 or more) to be answered in 40-
50 minutes.




VII.  Committee Reports.

A. CCPS —B. Sweet
CCPS met Oct. 8. One potential objection was raised, but has been resolved. Open Hearing is Oct. 29,
Faculty are asked to submit proposals via pdf to the CCPS email account ceps(@clarion.edu. Some read-
ins were sent out, and are now read-in.

B. Student Affairs — M. Lepore
M. Lepore is out at a site of an industrial accident offering counselling services.

C. CCR - A. Roberts
The list of nominations for various open committees was circulated. A. Roberts noted that they had many
applicants for the positions, and did not have to do multiple calls, as has been required in the past. As it
came to Senate from a committee, it needs no seconding. Vote in favor of nominations was unanimous.

D. Academic Standards — M. McConnelt
Committee is working on a meeting time

E. Budget - C. Childers
In response to a question from C. Childers, the president noted that CUP lost $5.8 million this past fall,
and looks to lose $3.2 million in the spring.

F  Faculty Affairs - J. Walsh
‘The committee has paired up the mentors with the three new faculty requesting a mentor. J. Walsh
thanked the faculty who volunteered to be mentors.

G. Institutional Resources — L. Taylor
No report

H. Venango —J. May
J. May had to leave early, and sent notice to J. Knaust of “No report”.

VIII. New Business
A. Student Affairs staff presentation
J. McGee reported that the Center for Wellness is keeping busy, with testing and monitoring
students for COVID. Additionally, the center is tracking physical and mental health of these
students, but also of all students they can. In discussion, J. McGee and S. Fenske noted that the
Center is working on a survey to ask all students various questions related to physical and mental
health, as well as the degree to which they are involved on campus or in campus groups, etc. J.
McGee noted that days 7-10 are the hardest for students who have to quarantine for 14 days, The
Center keeps track of many students via the BART reports submitted by faculty. The Center does
f2f and virtual counselling.

W. Snodgrass reported that athletics is busy. CUP anticipates that 16 sports will run during the
spring term. Approximately 75% of student athletes are currently on campus, and the remaining
25% are expected to arrive for spring. Between 2022 and 2026 CUP will act as host for several
NCAA Division I championships including volleyball, and different portions of the men’s and
women’s basketball tournament.




S. Hoke reported that virtual orientations and the like are going about as well as can be expected,
and are better at CUP than at other institutions where faculty were less willing to work with
Student Affairs. The office is working with the First To Fly initiative aimed at first generation
students, and has 30 students in the peer adjustment mentoring program. Despite the disruptions
due to the pandemic, fraternities and sororities have each added new members. The CSA is
launching an RFP for an online textbook and course material provider, as the contract with Follett
is due to expire.

J. Graham reported that students appear to be adhering to social distancing rules, masks, while
doing most activities etc. Having said that, they do report being ‘zoomed out’, and want to get
together in close physical proximity at the end of the day. In warm weather, the office has
organized programs outdoors that hope to encourage bonding and community building. Due to
the pandemic, the office has made some changes to various processes that use forms,
applications, and the like. These changes worked out well, and highlighted the fact that they
should have been made long ago, and will be continued in the future. The Chartwell’s contact is
up soon, and an Dining RFP is in the works. CUP will work with TUP, SRU, and Edinboro in
getting a common provider. Interest in summer camps is ramping up.

M. Shaffer reported that initiatives to get students registered to vote are ongoing, and have been
successful. The UAB has held various virtual activities fairs, and has done other virtual
programming. Many students continue to need and use the Resource Room. UAB has instituted
a contactless order and pick up system, which they will continue after the pandemic.

S. Fenske showed a “Points of Pride” handout (attached) highlighting the recent accomplishments
of Student Affairs division,

As far as the Seifert Series, B. Hoover noted “COVID makes all this inconvenient”. He noted
that the Seifert Committee will bring Jerry, of Ben and Jerry’s Ice Cream fame to campus in the
spring. He was to come earlier, but the pandemic forced a cancellation. When he comes, he
plans on several talks/interactive sessions with students and classes regarding how to start a
business and related topics. While the committee has tried to do specific programming in past
years, this year, planning will closely follow current events. Among some of the events planned
are mental health/COVID programming and related events. The committee is working with
various campus and community organizations to create a Clarion Community Band, which will
offer concerts in the Clarion town park. The first concerts will occur in June and July. If
interested, contact B. Hoover.

B. Freshmen Inquiry Assessment

This is on the agenda to make Senators aware of the issues related to the lack of an Inquiry
Seminar Coordinator. The data provided by INQ classes is quite useful for Gen Ed assessment.
In order to keep as much of the data stream going as possible, Senate will be involved in creating
a process by which INQ classes will be evaluated for teamwork, inquiry and analysis, as had been
done at the Celebration of Learning. Senate will work with L. Pierce, D. Hartley, and the Provost
office to gather, coordinate and disseminate the data, and to enter it into Campus Labs
(Outcomes). Once there, 1. Pierce can easily get what she needs for the next Gen Ed Assessment
report. Senate will create an Ad Hoc committee to facilitate its role.




1)

Old Business

Gen Ed Manual/Report

P. Woodburne noted that a marked up version of the Gen Ed policy manual has been finished,
and the committee is looking at it. He noted that the major language changes have to do with
clarifying language related to ‘baccalaureate’ students, or ‘degree seeking” students, so that CUP
does not have to subject certificate-seeking students to the same requirements as the other
students.

Adjournment — B. Sweet moved (J. Croskey seconded). Unanimous passage.
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